BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 25th June 2008.

Present:

	Councillor 
 J Henson (Mayor)
	Councillor S Lynch

	
“
R Groome (Deputy Mayor)
	
“
M Malin

	
"
L Adams
	
"
P Marks

	
"
D Bain
	
“
V Perry

	
“
M Bayes
	
"
A Pote

	
“
D Bishop
	
"
G Rennie

	
“
C Brown
	
"
R Roberts

	
“
J Bullock
	
"
C Smith-Haynes

	
“
R Civil
	
“
D Soans

	
“
P Corazzo
	
"
M Talbot

	
“
J Derbyshire
	
"
M Tebbutt

	
“
T Freer
	
"
G Titcombe

	
“
C Groome
	
"
K Watts

	
“
R Groome
	
“
J West

	
“
J Hakewill
	
“ 
A Wiley

	
“
L Henson 
	
"
D Zanger


Prior to the meeting members received a presentation from

Diane Dekker and children of St Mary’s School regarding

The Kettering Schools’ Foundation

08.C.18
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Dearing, Edwards, Hollobone and M Lynch.
08.C.19
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 30th April 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

08.C.20
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Jonathan West – personal interest in item 13 as an employee of Kettering General Hospital and a member of UNISON.
Councillor Maurice Bayes  - personal interest in item 13 as a member of the Patient Interest Group.

08.C.21
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 


The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· The Civic Service would be held on Sunday, 20th July.  All members were invited to attend;
· Coffee mornings would be held in the parlour on Saturday. 26th July and Saturday, 9th August;

· Car Boot Sales in aid of the Mayor’s Charity would be held on Sunday, 10th, 17th and 24th August: volunteers and items for sale were requested.

08.C.22
THE FARMING INDUSTRY AND RURAL ECONOMY IN THE BOROUGH

It was proposed by Councillor Michael Tebbutt and seconded by Councillor Lamb that:-


“This Council recognises the importance of a successful farming industry and rural economy in our Borough.  We call on the Minister of agriculture to listen to the genuine concerns of local farmers and to find ways to assist this vital industry in the face of spiralling costs and increasing bureaucracy.”


Mr David Reynolds addressed Council under the Right to Speak Policy and explained the current situation with regard to Arable, Livestock and Dairy Farming.

(Councillor Wiley joined the meeting at 7.40 pm)


Debate ensued on the motion.  A recorded vote was requested.

(Voting:
For: 25

Councillors C Groome, R Groome, Bain, Bayes, Brown, Bullock, Civil, Derbyshire, Freer, Hakewill, L Henson, Lamb, S Lynch, Malin, Marks, Perry, Pote, Roberts, Smith-Haynes, Soans, Talbot, Tebbutt, Titcombe, Wiley and Zanger
Against: 0

Not Voting: 6

Councillors Adams, Bishop, Corazzo, Rennie, Watts and West.

RESOLVED
that this Council recognises the importance of a successful farming industry and rural economy in our Borough.  We call on the Minister of Agriculture to listen to the genuine concerns of local farmers and to find ways to assist this vital industry in the face of spiralling costs and increasing bureaucracy
08.C.23
KEEP HEALTHY@KETTERING

Councillor Maurice Bayes asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural the following question:-


“The KeepHealthy@Kettering Partnership has been receiving lots of press recently; can you tell us what the Partnership is for?”

The Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural responded as follows:-


“KeepHealthy@Kettering is a group of local organisations that have come together to try to improve the quality of life for people living in the Borough of Kettering.  It is funded through the Lottery (£500k) and also Kettering Borough Council, the County Council and Primary Care Trust who all contribute about £16,000 per year.  The projects are now in their 6th year and 40,000 people have benefited from the projects, with another 20,000 people to benefit in this current year.  These are mainly older people and families with young children.


The projects include a handy persons scheme, a parenting network and various services aimed at getting local communities working for themselves to improve their health and wellbeing.  It is having a tremendous impact and this is why it has beaten hundreds of other projects in reaching the semi-finals of the National Lottery Awards.”
08.C.24
KEEPHEALTHY@KETTERING – NATIONAL LOTTERY AWARD


Councillor Derek Zanger asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural the following question:-


“I believe the KeepHealthy@Kettering project has been nominated for the National Lottery Award.  Would Councillor Russell Roberts, the Portfolio Holder for community and Rural, enlighten us on the present situation?~


The Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural replied as follows:-


“Yes, I’m delighted to inform you all that KeepHealthy@Kettering has actually reached the semi finals of the National Lottery Awards.


We beat hundreds of other projects to be selected for the semi-final with nine other projects nationally.  This is a fantastic achievement and made all the more impressive because we are flying the flag for the whole of the East Midlands, as we are the only project to get through in the region.  I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the volunteers that have made the project as successful as it is.


Yes, there is! We need your vote to get into the final.


I would encourage my fellow councillors, partner organisations, and members of the public to vote for this very deserving project by:-


Phoning 0845 3864909 or voting online at the Lottery Website www.lotterygoodcauses.org.uk/awards.  Please take a leaflet with you.


Voting ends on the 4th July so please don’t delay.  The results should be announced shortly afterwards.”
08.C.25
GRAFFITI

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked The Portfolio holder for Environment the following question:-

"What measures are being taken to prevent the epidemic of graffiti tagged ‘Grim Reaper’ in Kettering.
The Portfolio Holder for Environment replied as follows:-

“The Council is keen to remove graffiti wherever possible, including on private property.  Where graffiti appears on public land, we endeavour to remove it straight away if it I offensive and as quickly as resources allow otherwise.  Where it appears on private land, we endeavour to get the landowner to remove it, which is often successful strategy, as occurred recently at the newsagents hear the railway station.  In cases where this doesn’t work, we can and do carry out removal ourselves and put a charge on the property.
The Grim Reaper tag is not necessarily the work of one person; officers here have been in contact with the police to see whether there is any conclusive evidence on which we can act to prosecute any individual.”

08.C.26
REPUTATION MANAGEMENT

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural the following question:-


‘What reputation management techniques will Councillor Bullock be advising to the Executive to improve the Borough’s communication with its residents?’


The Portfolio Holder for Community and Rural responded as follows:-


‘The Council has been working closely with the Local Government Association in order to understand how to further improve its communication with local residents.


I will be making a number of recommendations to the Executive Committee in the coming weeks.’

08.C.27
MAGGOT INFESTATIONS


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Environment the following question:-


‘What advice will the portfolio holder offer to residents who will inevitably have maggot infestations in their black bins this summer?’


The Portfolio Holder for Environment replied as follows:-


‘There is full advice available on the website.  I have provided a copy for Councillor Corazzo’s information.


Residents can also get advice by calling the Council’s Customer Response Centre on 01536 410333.
08.C.28
SERVICE CONVERGENCE

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-

‘How much as the service convergence project cost in officer time and consultants’ fees since 1st January 2007 to present?’


The Leader of the Council replied as follows:-


‘It is impossible to quantify the officer time spent on this project.  However, the Council has made a lot of progress in the last 18 months with the Police and the voluntary sector in agreeing how we can effect service convergence in order to provide improved and joined up services across the public sector.  We have also agreed that the tax office will relocate to the customer service entre early next year and are in discussion with other partners as well.’
08.C.29
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2007/08 (CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN) 

A report was submitted which sought formal approval to publish a report that provided the 2007/08 best value performance indicator outturn data in order to fulfil the Council’s statutory performance reporting requirements.

RESOLVED
that the publication of the best value performance indicator outturn report be approved in order to meet the statutory reporting requirements.
08.C.30
CORPORATE EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY SCHEME


A report was submitted which sought adoption of the Corporate Equality and Diversity Scheme.


During discussion members raised the question of equal pay.  It was agreed that the Monitoring and Audit Committee would receive further information on the Equal Pay Audit and Action Plan.

RESOLVED
that the Corporate Equality and Diversity Scheme be adopted.
08.C.31
CRIME AND DISORDER STRATEGY 2008-2011

A report was submitted which sought approval for the Crime and Disorder Strategy for Kettering Borough for the next three years, as it affected the services and activities of the Council.
RESOLVED
that the Crime and Disorder Strategy for 2008-2011  be adopted.
08.C.32
ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN AND CAPITAL STRATEGY


A report was submitted which sought approval for the inclusion of the updated Asset Management Plan (incorporating the Capital Strategy) into the Council’s policy framework in accordance with Article 4 of the Council’s constitution.

RESOLVED
that the Asset Management Plan and Capital Strategy be approved for inclusion into the Council’s Policy Framework.
08.C.33
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS – 2007/08


A report was submitted which sought approval of the Council’s statutory Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2007/08.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2007/08 be approved;


(ii)
delegated authority be granted to the council’s Statutory Financial Officer to make any non-material changes to the Statement of Accounts following the external audit process; and


(iii)
delegated authority be granted to the Monitoring and Audit Committee for the receipt of the ISA260 report that the external auditors will issue at the conclusion of their audit.

(Councillor Victoria Perry declared a personal interest in the following item as a member of the Child Health Strategy Group at Kettering General Hospital)
08.C.34
IMPROVING PRIMARY CARE ACCESS


A report was submitted to Council by the Kettering Town Forum which sought the Council's views in respect of the Northamptonshire Teaching Primary Care Trust's proposals regarding new arrangements for improving access to Primary Care Services.


At the meeting of the Forum held on 16th June, members of the Forum considered a presentation in respect of proposed new arrangements, which sought to improve access to primary care services.  It was noted that the Forum had raised the following points:-

· The proposed improvement to access to Primary Care Services was welcomed

· Kettering Town Centre would be the best location for premises for the new service

· The location of the new services should be accessible and on bus routes

· There should be enhanced provision for public transport to cover the planned hours of opening (ie 8.00 am to 8.00 pm)

· The consultation into the matter should have been wider-reaching and the Borough Council should have been consulted earlier

· It was noted and welcomed that the funding for the improved services was 'new money' and that there would be no closures or impact on existing GP practices.

General debate was held on the above points.  In addition, concern was expressed that the PCT had reportedly stated that consultation was 'expensive', and 'there was no time' for a lengthy consultation period. It was felt that future proposals of importance could be implemented without adequate consultation with elected representatives if these views were held.

Members felt that a corporate, formal response from Kettering Borough Council should be compiled, in addition to individual views from members.

During the debate the following further views were expressed on the proposals.

· There should be a reliable, regular bus service to the new premises up until 8.00 pm

· The new services should not be to the detriment of the existing out-of-hours services provided by Nenedoc (previously Keydoc)

· The new services could alleviate pressure on the Accident and Emergency Department at Kettering General Hospital

· A key issue in the delivery of health services is consistency of service and utilisation of premises and equipment.

· There should be a consolidation of services to provide a minimum number of interfaces for patients

· There was some concern that if the recession continued, funding would either be cut or cease, and there was some confusion about projected timescales for funding

· It would be difficult to budget on an annual basis if projected funding was not clear at the outset

· Enhanced services for people living in rural areas should also be considered

· The new services would cater for people who were not on GP patient lists, and this was welcomed

· The timescale for development of the new services was felt to be unrealistic if new premises had to be built

· There should be enhanced partnership working with exsiting doctors' surgeries to ensure that enough capacity existed to cope with the increase in population due to the growth area agenda

· Care pathways for children supported by Social Services could be further complicated by putting in another level of service

· Midwifery and ante-natal services were under pressure now, and would be  more so in the future

· There could be a considerable knock-on effect on GP services

· The existing out of hours services should continue

· It was not clear why the Kettering centre did not also include a mental health clinic, as did the other three centres in the county 


Further debate ensued.  In general it was felt that the relocation of Nenedoc in the same premises as the new services should be given serious consideration for reasons of efficiency and consistency of service quality.  The response to the consultation should take into account members' comments, with the final response being delivered to the Chief Executive of the PCT by the Leader of the Council on Monday, 30th June, during a face-to-face meeting if possible.


Members were urged to submit any further comments to Councillor Alan Pote or officers  by Friday, 27th June.

RESOLVED
that a response to the consultation on improving Primary Care Services be compiled by officers, in consultation with the Leader of the Council, and be submitted to the PCT by the deadline of Monday, 30th June 2007.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.30 pm)

(Signed …………………………………….

The Mayor

AI
(Council No. 7)

25.6.08


